10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

CERTIFIED COPY

STATE OF CONNECTI CUT
CONNECTI CUT SI TI NG COUNCI L

Docket No. 530

Honmel and Towers, LLC, and Cellco Partnership d/b/a
Verizon Wreless Application for a Certificate of
Envi ronnental Conpatibility and Public Need for the

Construction, Mintenance, and Operation of a
Tel ecomuni cations Facility and Associ ated Equi pnent
Located at 196 East Haddam Col chester Turnpi ke, East

Haddam Connecti cut.

Zoom Renote Public Hearing (Tel econference),
on Thursday, April 24, 2025, beginning at 6:30 p.m

He l d Bef or e:
ELIN S. KATZ, ESQ, THE CHAIR
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BRI AN GOLEMBI EVSKI
DEEP Desi gnee

QUAT NGUYEN,
PURA Desi gnee

CHANCE CARTER
KHRI STI NE HALL
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| FEANYl NWANKWO
Siting Anal yst

MELANI E BACHMAN, ESQ ,

Executive Director and Staff Attorney
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Adm ni strative Support
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For HOVELAND TOWERS:
RAYMOND VERGATI ,

Regi onal Manager
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(Begin: 6:30 p.m)

THE CHAIR  Good evening, |adies and gentlenen. This

hearing was called to order this Thursday, Apri
24, 2025, at 2 p.m

My nane is Elin Katz. | amthe Chai rman of
the Siting Council.

O her nenbers of the Council are John
Mori ssette, Vice Chair; Brian Gol enbi ewski,
desi gnee for Conm ssioner Katie Dykes of the
Depart nent of Energy and Environnental Protection;
Quat Nguyen, designee for Chairman Marissa Gllett
of the Public Uilities Regulatory Authority;
Chance Carter; and Khristine Hall.

Menbers of the staff are Executive Director
Mel ani e Bachman, Siting Anal yst |feanyi Nwankwo,
and Adm ni strative Support Lisa Fontai ne.

| f you have not done so already, | ask
everyone to please nute their conputer audi o or
t heir phones now.

This is a continuation of a public hearing
that began at 2 p.m this afternoon. A copy of
t he prepared agenda is available on the Council's
website, along with the record of this matter, the

public hearing notice, instructions for public




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

access to the public hearing, and the Council's
citizen guide to siting council procedures.

This hearing is held pursuant to the
provisions of Title 16 of the Connecticut General
Statutes and of the Uniform Adm nistrative
Procedure Act upon an application from Honel and
Towers, LLC, and Cellco partnership, d/b/a,
Verizon Wreless, for a certificate of
environnental conpatibility and public need for
t he construction, nmai ntenance and operation of a
tel ecommuni cations facility and associ at ed
equi pnent | ocated at 196 East Haddam Col chest er
Tur npi ke, East Haddam Connecti cut.

This application was received by the Council
on January 24, 2025. This application is also
governed by the Tel ecommuni cations Act of 1996,
which is adm ni stered by the Federal
Communi cati ons Conm ssion. This act prohibits the
Council fromconsidering health effects of
radi of requency em ssions on human heal th and
wldlife to the extent the adm ssions are from
towers wthin the federal acceptable safe [imts
standard, which standard is also foll owed by the
State Departnent of Health.

The federal act al so prohibits this Council
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fromdiscrimnating between and anongst providers
of functionally equivalent services. This neans
that if one carrier already provides service in
anot her area, other carriers have the right to
conpete and provide service in the sane area.

The Council's |l egal notice of the date and
time of this public hearing was published in the
East Haddam News on March 6, 2025. Upon the
Council's request, the Applicants erected a sign
in the vicinity of the proposed site so as to
Informthe public of the nanme of the Applicants,
the type of facility, the hearing, the public
hearing date, and contact information for this
Counci |, which includes our website and phone
nunber .

As a rem nder, all off-the-record
communi cations with a nenber of the Council or a
menber of the Council's staff upon the nerits of
this application are prohibited by | aw.

This public comrent session is reserved for
menbers of the public who signed up to nake bri ef
statenents. Their |limted appearance statenents
are not subject to questions fromthe parties or
the Council, and nenbers of the public making

statenents may not ask questions of the parties or
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t he Council.

| n accordance with the public hearing notice
and in fairness to everyone who has signed up,
these public statenents will be l[imted to three
m nutes. Please be advised that witten coments
may be submitted by any person within 30 days of
t hi s heari ng.

And | can tell you from public experience,
t hrough personal experience, three m nutes goes by
qui ckly. However, | do encourage anyone who wants
to, to submt a witten comrent, which is
consi dered given the sane wei ght as oral testinony
by this Council.

| wish to note that parties and interveners,
I ncluding their representatives, wtnesses and
menbers are not allowed to participate in the
public hearing session. | also wish to note for
those who are listening in and for the benefit of
your friends and nei ghbors who are unable to join
us for the public comment session, you or they may
send witten comments to the Council, again,
wthin 30 days of the date hereof by mail or
e-mail .

Pl ease be advised that any person may be

renoved fromthe public coment session at the
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di scretion of the Council. W ask each person
maki ng a public appearance statenent in this
proceeding to confine his or her statenents to the
subject matter before the Council, and to avoid
unreasonabl e repetition so that we nay hear all of
your concerns fromyou and your nei ghbors. Pl ease
be advi sed that the Council cannot answer
questions fromthe public about this proposal.

A verbatimtranscript of this hearing will be
made and deposited in the East Haddam Town C erk's
office for the conveni ence of the public.

At this tinme, | request the Applicants nake a
very brief presentation to the public describing
t he proposed facility.

M. Vergati, | believe you are on deck?

RAYMOND VERGATI : Thank you, Madam Chair.

Can you hear ne okay?

THE CHAIR: Yes, we can.

RAYMOND VERGATI: Good eveni ng, Madam Chair, nenbers of
t he Council, nenbers of the public. For the
record, ny nane is Raynond Vergati. |'mthe
Regi onal Manager for Honel and Towers.

Homel and Towers, LLC, is a tower devel oper
out of Danbury, Connecticut. W are sinply a

conpany that builds the infrastructure |Iike these
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towers for the |ikes of Verizon, AT&T, T-Mobile
and DISH Wreless, as well as public safety.
Typically, fire/police/anbul ance services
co-locate on our towers as well.

We have filed an application with the
Connecticut Siting Council. It is Docket Number
530. I'mhere tonight to give a brief overview of
the project description.

On the screen right nowin the | ower
| eft-hand corner, you see the sheet |abeled C 1.
For orientation purposes in the top left corner,
there's an arrow. That is a north pointing arrow.

The proposed project itself involves the
address of 197 East Haddam Col chest er Tur npi ke.
The lot is -- I"'msorry, 196 East
Haddam Col chester Turnpi ke. The lot itself is a
2.09-acre parcel. It is currently undevel oped,
and we are proposing to site the tower alnost in
the center of the property.

The property layout, as you can see, iSs a
flag layout. There's an existing driveway that
cones in, that's blazed in off of East
Haddam Col chester Turnpi ke. That existing
driveway has gravel that is roughly 60, 70 feet in

| engt h.
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We woul d extend that driveway and propose an
upgrade to the area for the driveway with an
extension of roughly 350 feet. The total |ength
of the access drive to the tower and conpound
woul d be approxi mately 400 feet.

Fol l owi ng that driveway, you can see a dotted
line |abeled ET. The E stands for electric, the T
stands for tel ephone. W trench electric and
tel ephone to all of our cell sites.

In the lower |eft-hand corner is an enl arged
site layout. The conpound itself is a 50 by 60
fenced conpound. The fence is an eight-foot-tall,
vinyl black chain-link fence. And the tower is
depicted as a round circle kind of offset in the
conpound. There would be a twel ve-foot gate for
access. The gate would be | ocked, obviously.

We're al so proposing sone | andscaping to the
west and south of the proposed conmpound. Right
now, the | andscapi ng woul d be hem ock trees,
roughly six feet in height, and we're proposing

ten of themall together.

The tower itself is 155 feet. |It's
gal vani zed. It's a nonopole design. And if you
want to shift over to sheet C-2, |I'mhappy to talk

about -- I'msorry, A-1. |'mhappy to tal k about

10
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t hat .

Again, for orientation purposes, on the
right-hand side is a schenmatic of the tower that
Is 155 feet in height. W showa little bar
comng off the top. That is a proposed |ightning
rod. The top portion of the tower would be in
conjunction with Verizon Wreless. They plan to
I nstall nine panel antennas and six renote radio
heads at an antenna centerline of 151 feet.

Bel ow Verizon, we show four additional
co-locators, such as Verizon -- or bel ow Verizon
woul d be AT&T, T-Mbile, and DISH So this
particul ar tower woul d be designed to accommopdate
all the existing commercial wireless carriers in
t he market.

To the left of the tower profile, we have the
outline of the conpound. Again, the conpound is
50 by 60, 3,000 square feet. It is gravel-based.
There's a gate comng into it. Verizon is |ooking
toinstall a 12 by 20 concrete pad. They woul d
pl ace their el ectronics equi pnent on top of that
pad.

The fuel source for generation for backup,
Verizon is proposing a 50-kW propane generator.

To the left, to the west side of the conpound,

11
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you'll see two 500-gall on propane tanks. In the
event power were to go down, the site would
operate with propane.

Just outside of the conpound, to the right
side of the gates, there's a step-down transforner
as well as a neter backboard. This site would be
desi gned, again, to accommodate all the commerci al
wWreless carriers, as well as public safety.

That concl udes ny presentation for the
subj ect property.

THE CHAIR  Thank you. Thank you very nuch,
M. Vergati.
W will now call on Joan Simmons to nmake a

public statenent, followed by Scott Jezek.

Ms. Simmons, could you pl ease state your nane

and address for the record?

s Ms. Si ”mmons here?

(No response.)

THE CHAIR  Ckay. M. Sinmmons, if you cone on |ater,
pl ease | et us know.
W will now nove to Scott Jezek, followed by
Priscilla Hoover. M. Jezek -- | hope |I'm saying

your nanme correctly. If you could give your nane

12
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and address for the record?

SCOIT JEZEK: Sure, nmy nane is Scott Jhe-zik

[ phonetic], J-e-z-e-k. | amco-trustee, along
wth Attorney Jeanne Messick of the WI son
Brownel | Trust.

| reside, though, at, coincidentally, 89
Lakeside Drive. And ny honme, where | live, is
actually depicted in existing view nunber eight in
the application, up in the upper right-hand
corner. And in existing view nunber eight, that
Is the other side, the house on the other side of
ny property.

The Brownel |l property is a 15-acre conserved
site to the East Haddam Land Trust that is
I medi ately adjacent on the west side of the
proposed site, only 53 feet fromthe tower. W
are probably the closest property that is
| npact ed.

M. Brownell, when he was alive, and many
others in the town of East Haddam have dedi cated
the past 40 years to conserving property for the
wat er sheds of the Mbodus Reservoir and Bashan
Lake, the two | akes that were discussed earlier at
t he heari ng today.

Conservati on easenents, devel opnent rights,

13
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restricted ownership to nearly a thousand acres
have al ready been dedicated for those purposes to
the Town of East Haddam the State of Connecti cut,
and to the East Haddam Land Trust expressly for
pur poses of protecting against inappropriate uses
on these properties.

I n your record, in Bulk Exhibit Nunber 2, you
have East Haddam zoning regul ations. And this
property is identified as being in the L zone.

The L stands for |ake, or lake district, and it is
the nost severely restricted | and use zone in the
Town of East Haddam And the reason for that is

t he sensitive environnent and concerns about the
wat er sheds of these two | akes.

We al so have in our plan of conservation and
devel opnent, dated 2019 to 2029, two questions
that were submtted to the public. There was a
statenent earlier today that there was no public
response, but in the plan of this conservation and
devel opnent, two questions were posed; what do you
| i ke best about East Haddam and why do you |ive
her e?

Two thirds of the respondents said they live
here because of the rural lifestyle. The nost

frequent response afterwards was that people live

14
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I n East Haddam because of the environnent and the
out standi ng natural resources. These issues and
concerns of the public are consistent with
Connecticut General Statute 16-50p, which states
that scenic values are a legitimte environnental
| npact consi deration when you bal ance, you as the
Siting Council, the need.

Wth respect to the need for enhanced
cellular service in this area, as | read the
application and I know from conmuni cati on with
counsel for it and the Siting Council, that there
are apparently five different bandw dths that are
proposed, froma low band to a high band. These
di fferent bandw dths can allow for as short as a
mle or two of coverage to in excess of 10 or even
20 m | es.

| wonder why we need these bandw dths on this

t ower when we have as heard -- (inaudible).
THE CHAIR® |I'msorry, sir. It looks |ike your tine is
up. | apologize. W are keeping to three

m nutes, but | encourage you to please submt the
full witten comments. Thank you.

So, we wll nove on to Priscilla Hoover. And
after that, it will be Hannah C ow.

Ms. Hoover, are you on?

15
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PRI SCI LLA HOOVER. | amon. Thank you very nuch.

| Iive on 173 Bashan Road, which is directly
behi nd the proposed site.

And really, just kind of going off a little
bit of what Scott Jezek was saying, this is a
residential area. | feel, and | know a | ot of ny
nei ghbors feel that this is sonething that's nore
aligned with an industrial area.

My husband and | sit out at night. W watch
the stars. W | ook for shooting stars at night.
If this was a tower that would have lights on it,
that's going to really inpact the scenic val ue of
our backyard.

| also read that, you know, that they're
| ooking for inproved wreless service. Honestly,
|"ve had all kinds of wreless providers here. W
don't have any problens with getting any kind of
service, given that there are towers in close
proximty to where this one is |ooking to be.

And again, getting back to kind of the
lights, | would think that even that it's at the
155 height, that there would have to be lights
because we are in close proximty to Goodspeed
Airport. So, that could certainly inpact our

ability to | ook at the night sky naturally.

16



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

And that was really all | had to say. Thank
you.
THE CHAIR  Thank you very nuch, M. Hoover.
W will go to Hannah O ow fol |l owed by Karen
Mur phy.
Ms. Cow, if you are on, could you pl ease

start with your nane and address, and proceed?

(No response.)

THE CHAIR Al right. It looks like Ms. Clowis not
here. W wll go to Karen Murphy foll owed by
Ni chol as August.

Ms. Murphy, are you on?

KAREN MURPHY: Yes, | am

THE CHAIR  Coul d you pl ease state your nane and
address, and then your three m nutes?

KAREN MJURPHY: And then | will speed read.

THE CHAIR | know.

KAREN MURPHY: M nane is Karen Murphy. | live at 225
East Haddam Col chester Turnpi ke just down the road
fromthe site.

After attending the last neeting, | amstill
confused as to what they have determned is a

great need to install yet another tower. | have

17
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multiple issues with this.

This area is in the mdst of considerable
nei ghbori ng hones, zoned residential, close to
multiple wetlands and in a | ake zone. As a nearby
resident, | have perfect cell reception. |If |
have perfect cell reception, then there nust be a
tower nearby. Wy can't you go off an existing
t ower ?

Envi ronnent al consi derati on shoul d be taken
I nto account by this Council. Wy put this tower
In such close proximty to one of the nost
environnental ly pristine |akes left in
Connecticut, near a reservoir wth undevel oped,
unobstructed and protected views from al nost every
part of it, that can be seen fromone of the npbst
beautiful protected forever farns, |ocated on
hundreds of acres clear down to the water? You
must know how rare that is in this state.

Whay haven't they reconsidered any of the
ot her options they discussed at the neeting? Wy
couldn't they put it on a nmunicipality property if
they actually have to build one?

They said there was a need in our | akes or
around the | ake area. A good portion of the

people that live on the | akes are seasonal

18
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residents only. Many people |I've spoken to said
they woul d rather have spotty coverage or none
than see that tower put up. Putting up a tower at
the transfer station would sure cover this area,
and they are already raising the tower on Munt
Par nassus Road, and that should cover this area as
wel | .

After seeing a balloon rise 150 feet in that
spot | ast week by soneone who was a participant in
this afternoon's neeting today, it was very
I nformati ve of exactly what an inpact the
structure of that height would have. Sone of the
pi ctures taken that norning show just how visible
that tower would be. Wy would you choose a spot
that would spoil the view fromtwo of our nopst
treasured assets here in town?

East Haddam depends heavily, heavily on
tourism and both of these |akes are very
| nportant assets to the Town. Qur Town puts nuch
stock in conservation, preserving its resources,
open spaces. And like Scott said, have spent tens
of mllions of dollars over the |ast few decades
in the process. | can think of no worse place to
install this.

' msure that cost and profit was your nunber

19
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one priority, and | expect that was the cheapest
pl ace to locate it. | would hope for the sake of
our Town that you will conme up with a | ess
I ntrusive and environnental |y responsi bl e
| ocati on.
Thank you.
THE CHAIR:  Thank you very nmuch, M. Mirphy.
And so, we wll nove on. |s Nicholas August

on, please? Nicholas August?

(No response.)

THE CHAIR Al right. So, we wll nove on to Jody
Li ssi ano, Lissano. |'m probably m spronounci ng
your nane, but.
JODI LISITANG Hello, can you hear ne?
THE CHAIR: Yes, we can. Thank you very nuch.
Coul d you pl ease state your nane and address
for the record, please? And then your three
m nut es.
JODI LISITANG Jodi Lisitano. | live at 23 Daniels
Road, East Haddam
This cell tower probably wll not affect ne
wth sight. | wll not see it fromny house, but

| am very concerned about the frequencies that

20
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this cell tower wll admt, and this is being
hi dden fromthe entire industry.

It's very upsetting. I'mtrying to be
non-enotional, but there are many |awsuits in
Pittsville -- Pittsfield, Massachusetts. There's
a man that died. The frequencies ness with our
cells. Qur bodies run on frequencies. The bees,
there are |l ess bees fromall these cell towers.

There are m crowave hops. There are 5G hops.
| have -- | sent Irene Haines, our First
Sel ectwoman, all the articles that RFK, Jr., has
submtted fromChildren's Health Defense. The
bi ggest thing is there are many studies that are
being hidden -- | think it's called FCC. And you
can see the studies if people | ook them up.

| agree with everything Scott Jezek said. |
agree with everything Pinky Mirphy said. Those
are fantastic points, but people do not know what
I s happening to the health of others. Al around
our town we have nental health awareness. What do
you think frequencies do to the body? They are
hurting nental health. They are hurting our
heal t h.

There's | awsuits of peopl e having heart

attacks that are linked to these cell towers.
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They're putting themup in municipal buildings
ri ght near schools. Children are being affected
by this. W cannot have peopl e not understand
what a health hazard this is. | wish | was nore.
| wish | could talk a little bit better on this.
There's the death of Rich Farver, and it was
connected to cell tower in Pittsfield.

And the FO A that nobody -- nobody cares.
It's called cell tower radiation. It's linked to
genetic changes. |It's linked to our DNA. It's
changi ng our DNA, and these m crowave hops are
very bad. They are bad for the fish in Bashan
Lake. They are bad for the fish in all the | akes
I n our town.

We have nore | akes than any other town. This
Is the eighth largest |and town in Connecticut,

and everybody is here for -- (inaudible).

THE CHAIR  Thank you, Ms. Lisitano. And again,

encourage you to submt witten conmments if you
feel like you were not able to say everything you
wanted to say in the three m nutes.

" mjust going to go back and nmake sure sone
fol ks who were not on when | called their nanes
have not since joined us.

Joan Simons? Hannah C ow? Nichol as August?
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(No response.)

THE CHAIR Al right. The Council announces it wll

continue the evidentiary session of this public
heari ng on Tuesday, May 20, 2025, at 2 p.m via
Zoom r enot e conferenci ng.

A copy of the agenda for the continued
evidentiary hearing session wll be avail able on
the Council's website, along with a record of this
matter, instructions for public access to the
evidentiary hearing session, and the Council's
citizen guide to siting council procedures.

Pl ease note that anyone who has not becone a
party or intervener, but who desires to nake his
or her views known to the Council may file witten
statenents with the Council until the public
comment hearing cl oses.

Again, | thank the many of you who cane out
tonight to nmake statenents and to |isten.

Copies of this transcript of this hearing
wll be filed in the East Haddam Town C erk's
of fice.

| declare this hearing adjourned and thank

you for your participation.

PRI SCI LLA HOOVER. Before you go, can you just repeat

23
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t hat conti nuance date, please?
THE CHAIR  Yes, certainly. My 20th at 2 p.m

Thank you. This neeting is adjourned.

(End: 6:54 p.m)
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CERTI FI CATE

| hereby certify that the foregoing 24 pages
are a conplete and accurate conputer-aided
transcription of my original verbatimnotes taken
of the teleconference PUBLI C HEARI NG of THE
CONNECTI CUT SITING COUNCIL in Re: DOCKET NO 530,
HOMELAND TOWERS, LLC, AND CELLCO PARTNERSHI P DJ B/ A
VERI ZON W RELESS APPLI CATI ON FOR A CERTI FI CATE OF
ENVI RONMENTAL COMPATI BI LI TY AND PUBLI C NEED FOR
THE CONSTRUCTI ON, MAI NTENANCE, AND OPERATI ON OF A
TELECOMMUNI CATI ONS FACI LI TY AND ASSCCI ATED
EQUI PMENT LOCATED AT 196 EAST HADDAM COLCHESTER
TURNPI KE, EAST HADDAM CONNECTI CUT, whi ch was hel d
before ELIN S. KATZ, ESQ, THE CHAIR, on April 24,
2025.

¥ A /
L —

/ ™

Robert G Dixon,” CVR-M 857
Notary Public—
My Comm ssion Expires: 6/30/2025
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 01                       (Begin:  6:30 p.m.)

 02  

 03  THE CHAIR:  Good evening, ladies and gentlemen.  This

 04       hearing was called to order this Thursday, April

 05       24, 2025, at 2 p.m.

 06            My name is Elin Katz.  I am the Chairman of

 07       the Siting Council.

 08            Other members of the Council are John

 09       Morissette, Vice Chair; Brian Golembiewski,

 10       designee for Commissioner Katie Dykes of the

 11       Department of Energy and Environmental Protection;

 12       Quat Nguyen, designee for Chairman Marissa Gillett

 13       of the Public Utilities Regulatory Authority;

 14       Chance Carter; and Khristine Hall.

 15            Members of the staff are Executive Director

 16       Melanie Bachman, Siting Analyst Ifeanyi Nwankwo,

 17       and Administrative Support Lisa Fontaine.

 18            If you have not done so already, I ask

 19       everyone to please mute their computer audio or

 20       their phones now.

 21            This is a continuation of a public hearing

 22       that began at 2 p.m. this afternoon.  A copy of

 23       the prepared agenda is available on the Council's

 24       website, along with the record of this matter, the

 25       public hearing notice, instructions for public
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 01       access to the public hearing, and the Council's

 02       citizen guide to siting council procedures.

 03            This hearing is held pursuant to the

 04       provisions of Title 16 of the Connecticut General

 05       Statutes and of the Uniform Administrative

 06       Procedure Act upon an application from Homeland

 07       Towers, LLC, and Cellco partnership, d/b/a,

 08       Verizon Wireless, for a certificate of

 09       environmental compatibility and public need for

 10       the construction, maintenance and operation of a

 11       telecommunications facility and associated

 12       equipment located at 196 East Haddam-Colchester

 13       Turnpike, East Haddam, Connecticut.

 14            This application was received by the Council

 15       on January 24, 2025.  This application is also

 16       governed by the Telecommunications Act of 1996,

 17       which is administered by the Federal

 18       Communications Commission.  This act prohibits the

 19       Council from considering health effects of

 20       radiofrequency emissions on human health and

 21       wildlife to the extent the admissions are from

 22       towers within the federal acceptable safe limits

 23       standard, which standard is also followed by the

 24       State Department of Health.

 25            The federal act also prohibits this Council
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 01       from discriminating between and amongst providers

 02       of functionally equivalent services.  This means

 03       that if one carrier already provides service in

 04       another area, other carriers have the right to

 05       compete and provide service in the same area.

 06            The Council's legal notice of the date and

 07       time of this public hearing was published in the

 08       East Haddam News on March 6, 2025.  Upon the

 09       Council's request, the Applicants erected a sign

 10       in the vicinity of the proposed site so as to

 11       inform the public of the name of the Applicants,

 12       the type of facility, the hearing, the public

 13       hearing date, and contact information for this

 14       Council, which includes our website and phone

 15       number.

 16            As a reminder, all off-the-record

 17       communications with a member of the Council or a

 18       member of the Council's staff upon the merits of

 19       this application are prohibited by law.

 20            This public comment session is reserved for

 21       members of the public who signed up to make brief

 22       statements.  Their limited appearance statements

 23       are not subject to questions from the parties or

 24       the Council, and members of the public making

 25       statements may not ask questions of the parties or
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 01       the Council.

 02            In accordance with the public hearing notice

 03       and in fairness to everyone who has signed up,

 04       these public statements will be limited to three

 05       minutes.  Please be advised that written comments

 06       may be submitted by any person within 30 days of

 07       this hearing.

 08            And I can tell you from public experience,

 09       through personal experience, three minutes goes by

 10       quickly.  However, I do encourage anyone who wants

 11       to, to submit a written comment, which is

 12       considered given the same weight as oral testimony

 13       by this Council.

 14            I wish to note that parties and interveners,

 15       including their representatives, witnesses and

 16       members are not allowed to participate in the

 17       public hearing session.  I also wish to note for

 18       those who are listening in and for the benefit of

 19       your friends and neighbors who are unable to join

 20       us for the public comment session, you or they may

 21       send written comments to the Council, again,

 22       within 30 days of the date hereof by mail or

 23       e-mail.

 24            Please be advised that any person may be

 25       removed from the public comment session at the
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 01       discretion of the Council.  We ask each person

 02       making a public appearance statement in this

 03       proceeding to confine his or her statements to the

 04       subject matter before the Council, and to avoid

 05       unreasonable repetition so that we may hear all of

 06       your concerns from you and your neighbors.  Please

 07       be advised that the Council cannot answer

 08       questions from the public about this proposal.

 09            A verbatim transcript of this hearing will be

 10       made and deposited in the East Haddam Town Clerk's

 11       office for the convenience of the public.

 12            At this time, I request the Applicants make a

 13       very brief presentation to the public describing

 14       the proposed facility.

 15            Mr. Vergati, I believe you are on deck?

 16  RAYMOND VERGATI:  Thank you, Madam Chair.

 17            Can you hear me okay?

 18  THE CHAIR:  Yes, we can.

 19  RAYMOND VERGATI:  Good evening, Madam Chair, members of

 20       the Council, members of the public.  For the

 21       record, my name is Raymond Vergati.  I'm the

 22       Regional Manager for Homeland Towers.

 23            Homeland Towers, LLC, is a tower developer

 24       out of Danbury, Connecticut.  We are simply a

 25       company that builds the infrastructure like these
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 01       towers for the likes of Verizon, AT&T, T-Mobile

 02       and DISH Wireless, as well as public safety.

 03       Typically, fire/police/ambulance services

 04       co-locate on our towers as well.

 05            We have filed an application with the

 06       Connecticut Siting Council.  It is Docket Number

 07       530.  I'm here tonight to give a brief overview of

 08       the project description.

 09            On the screen right now in the lower

 10       left-hand corner, you see the sheet labeled C-1.

 11       For orientation purposes in the top left corner,

 12       there's an arrow.  That is a north pointing arrow.

 13            The proposed project itself involves the

 14       address of 197 East Haddam-Colchester Turnpike.

 15       The lot is -- I'm sorry, 196 East

 16       Haddam-Colchester Turnpike.  The lot itself is a

 17       2.09-acre parcel.  It is currently undeveloped,

 18       and we are proposing to site the tower almost in

 19       the center of the property.

 20            The property layout, as you can see, is a

 21       flag layout.  There's an existing driveway that

 22       comes in, that's blazed in off of East

 23       Haddam-Colchester Turnpike.  That existing

 24       driveway has gravel that is roughly 60, 70 feet in

 25       length.
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 01            We would extend that driveway and propose an

 02       upgrade to the area for the driveway with an

 03       extension of roughly 350 feet.  The total length

 04       of the access drive to the tower and compound

 05       would be approximately 400 feet.

 06            Following that driveway, you can see a dotted

 07       line labeled ET.  The E stands for electric, the T

 08       stands for telephone.  We trench electric and

 09       telephone to all of our cell sites.

 10            In the lower left-hand corner is an enlarged

 11       site layout.  The compound itself is a 50 by 60

 12       fenced compound.  The fence is an eight-foot-tall,

 13       vinyl black chain-link fence.  And the tower is

 14       depicted as a round circle kind of offset in the

 15       compound.  There would be a twelve-foot gate for

 16       access.  The gate would be locked, obviously.

 17            We're also proposing some landscaping to the

 18       west and south of the proposed compound.  Right

 19       now, the landscaping would be hemlock trees,

 20       roughly six feet in height, and we're proposing

 21       ten of them all together.

 22            The tower itself is 155 feet.  It's

 23       galvanized.  It's a monopole design.  And if you

 24       want to shift over to sheet C-2, I'm happy to talk

 25       about -- I'm sorry, A-1.  I'm happy to talk about
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 01       that.

 02            Again, for orientation purposes, on the

 03       right-hand side is a schematic of the tower that

 04       is 155 feet in height.  We show a little bar

 05       coming off the top.  That is a proposed lightning

 06       rod.  The top portion of the tower would be in

 07       conjunction with Verizon Wireless.  They plan to

 08       install nine panel antennas and six remote radio

 09       heads at an antenna centerline of 151 feet.

 10            Below Verizon, we show four additional

 11       co-locators, such as Verizon -- or below Verizon

 12       would be AT&T, T-Mobile, and DISH.  So this

 13       particular tower would be designed to accommodate

 14       all the existing commercial wireless carriers in

 15       the market.

 16            To the left of the tower profile, we have the

 17       outline of the compound.  Again, the compound is

 18       50 by 60, 3,000 square feet.  It is gravel-based.

 19       There's a gate coming into it.  Verizon is looking

 20       to install a 12 by 20 concrete pad.  They would

 21       place their electronics equipment on top of that

 22       pad.

 23            The fuel source for generation for backup,

 24       Verizon is proposing a 50-kW propane generator.

 25       To the left, to the west side of the compound,
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 01       you'll see two 500-gallon propane tanks.  In the

 02       event power were to go down, the site would

 03       operate with propane.

 04            Just outside of the compound, to the right

 05       side of the gates, there's a step-down transformer

 06       as well as a meter backboard.  This site would be

 07       designed, again, to accommodate all the commercial

 08       wireless carriers, as well as public safety.

 09            That concludes my presentation for the

 10       subject property.

 11  THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  Thank you very much,

 12       Mr. Vergati.

 13            We will now call on Joan Simmons to make a

 14       public statement, followed by Scott Jezek.

 15            Ms. Simmons, could you please state your name

 16       and address for the record?

 17            Is Ms. Simmons here?

 18  

 19                         (No response.)

 20  

 21  THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Ms. Simmons, if you come on later,

 22       please let us know.

 23            We will now move to Scott Jezek, followed by

 24       Priscilla Hoover.  Mr. Jezek -- I hope I'm saying

 25       your name correctly.  If you could give your name
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 01       and address for the record?

 02  SCOTT JEZEK:  Sure, my name is Scott Jhe-zik

 03       [phonetic], J-e-z-e-k.  I am co-trustee, along

 04       with Attorney Jeanne Messick of the Wilson

 05       Brownell Trust.

 06            I reside, though, at, coincidentally, 89

 07       Lakeside Drive.  And my home, where I live, is

 08       actually depicted in existing view number eight in

 09       the application, up in the upper right-hand

 10       corner.  And in existing view number eight, that

 11       is the other side, the house on the other side of

 12       my property.

 13            The Brownell property is a 15-acre conserved

 14       site to the East Haddam Land Trust that is

 15       immediately adjacent on the west side of the

 16       proposed site, only 53 feet from the tower.  We

 17       are probably the closest property that is

 18       impacted.

 19            Mr. Brownell, when he was alive, and many

 20       others in the town of East Haddam, have dedicated

 21       the past 40 years to conserving property for the

 22       watersheds of the Moodus Reservoir and Bashan

 23       Lake, the two lakes that were discussed earlier at

 24       the hearing today.

 25            Conservation easements, development rights,
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 01       restricted ownership to nearly a thousand acres

 02       have already been dedicated for those purposes to

 03       the Town of East Haddam, the State of Connecticut,

 04       and to the East Haddam Land Trust expressly for

 05       purposes of protecting against inappropriate uses

 06       on these properties.

 07            In your record, in Bulk Exhibit Number 2, you

 08       have East Haddam zoning regulations.  And this

 09       property is identified as being in the L zone.

 10       The L stands for lake, or lake district, and it is

 11       the most severely restricted land use zone in the

 12       Town of East Haddam.  And the reason for that is

 13       the sensitive environment and concerns about the

 14       watersheds of these two lakes.

 15            We also have in our plan of conservation and

 16       development, dated 2019 to 2029, two questions

 17       that were submitted to the public.  There was a

 18       statement earlier today that there was no public

 19       response, but in the plan of this conservation and

 20       development, two questions were posed; what do you

 21       like best about East Haddam, and why do you live

 22       here?

 23            Two thirds of the respondents said they live

 24       here because of the rural lifestyle.  The most

 25       frequent response afterwards was that people live
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 01       in East Haddam because of the environment and the

 02       outstanding natural resources.  These issues and

 03       concerns of the public are consistent with

 04       Connecticut General Statute 16-50p, which states

 05       that scenic values are a legitimate environmental

 06       impact consideration when you balance, you as the

 07       Siting Council, the need.

 08            With respect to the need for enhanced

 09       cellular service in this area, as I read the

 10       application and I know from communication with

 11       counsel for it and the Siting Council, that there

 12       are apparently five different bandwidths that are

 13       proposed, from a low band to a high band.  These

 14       different bandwidths can allow for as short as a

 15       mile or two of coverage to in excess of 10 or even

 16       20 miles.

 17            I wonder why we need these bandwidths on this

 18       tower when we have as heard -- (inaudible).

 19  THE CHAIR:  I'm sorry, sir.  It looks like your time is

 20       up.  I apologize.  We are keeping to three

 21       minutes, but I encourage you to please submit the

 22       full written comments.  Thank you.

 23            So, we will move on to Priscilla Hoover.  And

 24       after that, it will be Hannah Clow.

 25            Ms. Hoover, are you on?
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 01  PRISCILLA HOOVER:  I am on.  Thank you very much.

 02            I live on 173 Bashan Road, which is directly

 03       behind the proposed site.

 04            And really, just kind of going off a little

 05       bit of what Scott Jezek was saying, this is a

 06       residential area.  I feel, and I know a lot of my

 07       neighbors feel that this is something that's more

 08       aligned with an industrial area.

 09            My husband and I sit out at night.  We watch

 10       the stars.  We look for shooting stars at night.

 11       If this was a tower that would have lights on it,

 12       that's going to really impact the scenic value of

 13       our backyard.

 14            I also read that, you know, that they're

 15       looking for improved wireless service.  Honestly,

 16       I've had all kinds of wireless providers here.  We

 17       don't have any problems with getting any kind of

 18       service, given that there are towers in close

 19       proximity to where this one is looking to be.

 20            And again, getting back to kind of the

 21       lights, I would think that even that it's at the

 22       155 height, that there would have to be lights

 23       because we are in close proximity to Goodspeed

 24       Airport.  So, that could certainly impact our

 25       ability to look at the night sky naturally.

�0017

 01            And that was really all I had to say.  Thank

 02       you.

 03  THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much, Ms. Hoover.

 04            We will go to Hannah Clow followed by Karen

 05       Murphy.

 06            Ms. Clow, if you are on, could you please

 07       start with your name and address, and proceed?

 08  

 09                         (No response.)

 10  

 11  THE CHAIR:  All right.  It looks like Ms. Clow is not

 12       here.  We will go to Karen Murphy followed by

 13       Nicholas August.

 14            Ms. Murphy, are you on?

 15  KAREN MURPHY:  Yes, I am.

 16  THE CHAIR:  Could you please state your name and

 17       address, and then your three minutes?

 18  KAREN MURPHY:  And then I will speed read.

 19  THE CHAIR:  I know.

 20  KAREN MURPHY:  My name is Karen Murphy.  I live at 225

 21       East Haddam-Colchester Turnpike just down the road

 22       from the site.

 23            After attending the last meeting, I am still

 24       confused as to what they have determined is a

 25       great need to install yet another tower.  I have
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 01       multiple issues with this.

 02            This area is in the midst of considerable

 03       neighboring homes, zoned residential, close to

 04       multiple wetlands and in a lake zone.  As a nearby

 05       resident, I have perfect cell reception.  If I

 06       have perfect cell reception, then there must be a

 07       tower nearby.  Why can't you go off an existing

 08       tower?

 09            Environmental consideration should be taken

 10       into account by this Council.  Why put this tower

 11       in such close proximity to one of the most

 12       environmentally pristine lakes left in

 13       Connecticut, near a reservoir with undeveloped,

 14       unobstructed and protected views from almost every

 15       part of it, that can be seen from one of the most

 16       beautiful protected forever farms, located on

 17       hundreds of acres clear down to the water?  You

 18       must know how rare that is in this state.

 19            Why haven't they reconsidered any of the

 20       other options they discussed at the meeting?  Why

 21       couldn't they put it on a municipality property if

 22       they actually have to build one?

 23            They said there was a need in our lakes or

 24       around the lake area.  A good portion of the

 25       people that live on the lakes are seasonal
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 01       residents only.  Many people I've spoken to said

 02       they would rather have spotty coverage or none

 03       than see that tower put up.  Putting up a tower at

 04       the transfer station would sure cover this area,

 05       and they are already raising the tower on Mount

 06       Parnassus Road, and that should cover this area as

 07       well.

 08            After seeing a balloon rise 150 feet in that

 09       spot last week by someone who was a participant in

 10       this afternoon's meeting today, it was very

 11       informative of exactly what an impact the

 12       structure of that height would have.  Some of the

 13       pictures taken that morning show just how visible

 14       that tower would be.  Why would you choose a spot

 15       that would spoil the view from two of our most

 16       treasured assets here in town?

 17            East Haddam depends heavily, heavily on

 18       tourism, and both of these lakes are very

 19       important assets to the Town.  Our Town puts much

 20       stock in conservation, preserving its resources,

 21       open spaces.  And like Scott said, have spent tens

 22       of millions of dollars over the last few decades

 23       in the process.  I can think of no worse place to

 24       install this.

 25            I'm sure that cost and profit was your number

�0020

 01       one priority, and I expect that was the cheapest

 02       place to locate it.  I would hope for the sake of

 03       our Town that you will come up with a less

 04       intrusive and environmentally responsible

 05       location.

 06            Thank you.

 07  THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much, Ms. Murphy.

 08            And so, we will move on.  Is Nicholas August

 09       on, please?  Nicholas August?

 10  

 11                         (No response.)

 12  

 13  THE CHAIR:  All right.  So, we will move on to Jody

 14       Lissiano, Lissano.  I'm probably mispronouncing

 15       your name, but.

 16  JODI LISITANO:  Hello, can you hear me?

 17  THE CHAIR:  Yes, we can.  Thank you very much.

 18            Could you please state your name and address

 19       for the record, please?  And then your three

 20       minutes.

 21  JODI LISITANO:  Jodi Lisitano.  I live at 23 Daniels

 22       Road, East Haddam.

 23            This cell tower probably will not affect me

 24       with sight.  I will not see it from my house, but

 25       I am very concerned about the frequencies that
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 01       this cell tower will admit, and this is being

 02       hidden from the entire industry.

 03            It's very upsetting.  I'm trying to be

 04       non-emotional, but there are many lawsuits in

 05       Pittsville -- Pittsfield, Massachusetts.  There's

 06       a man that died.  The frequencies mess with our

 07       cells.  Our bodies run on frequencies.  The bees,

 08       there are less bees from all these cell towers.

 09            There are microwave hops.  There are 5G hops.

 10       I have -- I sent Irene Haines, our First

 11       Selectwoman, all the articles that RFK, Jr., has

 12       submitted from Children's Health Defense.  The

 13       biggest thing is there are many studies that are

 14       being hidden -- I think it's called FCC.  And you

 15       can see the studies if people look them up.

 16            I agree with everything Scott Jezek said.  I

 17       agree with everything Pinky Murphy said.  Those

 18       are fantastic points, but people do not know what

 19       is happening to the health of others.  All around

 20       our town we have mental health awareness.  What do

 21       you think frequencies do to the body?  They are

 22       hurting mental health.  They are hurting our

 23       health.

 24            There's lawsuits of people having heart

 25       attacks that are linked to these cell towers.
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 01       They're putting them up in municipal buildings

 02       right near schools.  Children are being affected

 03       by this.  We cannot have people not understand

 04       what a health hazard this is.  I wish I was more.

 05       I wish I could talk a little bit better on this.

 06       There's the death of Rich Farver, and it was

 07       connected to cell tower in Pittsfield.

 08            And the FOIA that nobody -- nobody cares.

 09       It's called cell tower radiation.  It's linked to

 10       genetic changes.  It's linked to our DNA.  It's

 11       changing our DNA, and these microwave hops are

 12       very bad.  They are bad for the fish in Bashan

 13       Lake.  They are bad for the fish in all the lakes

 14       in our town.

 15            We have more lakes than any other town.  This

 16       is the eighth largest land town in Connecticut,

 17       and everybody is here for -- (inaudible).

 18  THE CHAIR:  Thank you, Ms. Lisitano.  And again, I

 19       encourage you to submit written comments if you

 20       feel like you were not able to say everything you

 21       wanted to say in the three minutes.

 22            I'm just going to go back and make sure some

 23       folks who were not on when I called their names

 24       have not since joined us.

 25            Joan Simmons?  Hannah Clow?  Nicholas August?
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 01                         (No response.)

 02  

 03  THE CHAIR:  All right.  The Council announces it will

 04       continue the evidentiary session of this public

 05       hearing on Tuesday, May 20, 2025, at 2 p.m. via

 06       Zoom remote conferencing.

 07            A copy of the agenda for the continued

 08       evidentiary hearing session will be available on

 09       the Council's website, along with a record of this

 10       matter, instructions for public access to the

 11       evidentiary hearing session, and the Council's

 12       citizen guide to siting council procedures.

 13            Please note that anyone who has not become a

 14       party or intervener, but who desires to make his

 15       or her views known to the Council may file written

 16       statements with the Council until the public

 17       comment hearing closes.

 18            Again, I thank the many of you who came out

 19       tonight to make statements and to listen.

 20            Copies of this transcript of this hearing

 21       will be filed in the East Haddam Town Clerk's

 22       office.

 23            I declare this hearing adjourned and thank

 24       you for your participation.

 25  PRISCILLA HOOVER:  Before you go, can you just repeat
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 01       that continuance date, please?

 02  THE CHAIR:  Yes, certainly.  May 20th at 2 p.m.

 03            Thank you.  This meeting is adjourned.

 04  

 05                        (End: 6:54 p.m.)

 06  
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 01                           CERTIFICATE

 02  

 03            I hereby certify that the foregoing 24 pages

 04       are a complete and accurate computer-aided

 05       transcription of my original verbatim notes taken

 06       of the teleconference PUBLIC HEARING of THE

 07       CONNECTICUT SITING COUNCIL in Re:  DOCKET NO. 530,

 08       HOMELAND TOWERS, LLC, AND CELLCO PARTNERSHIP D/B/A

 09       VERIZON WIRELESS APPLICATION FOR A CERTIFICATE OF

 10       ENVIRONMENTAL COMPATIBILITY AND PUBLIC NEED FOR

 11       THE CONSTRUCTION, MAINTENANCE, AND OPERATION OF A

 12       TELECOMMUNICATIONS FACILITY AND ASSOCIATED

 13       EQUIPMENT LOCATED AT 196 EAST HADDAM-COLCHESTER

 14       TURNPIKE, EAST HADDAM, CONNECTICUT, which was held

 15       before ELIN S. KATZ, ESQ., THE CHAIR, on April 24,

 16       2025.

 17  

 18  

 19                      _________________________________

                         Robert G. Dixon, CVR-M 857

 20                      Notary Public

                         My Commission Expires:  6/30/2025
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 9        Morissette, Vice Chair; Brian Golembiewski,



10        designee for Commissioner Katie Dykes of the



11        Department of Energy and Environmental Protection;



12        Quat Nguyen, designee for Chairman Marissa Gillett



13        of the Public Utilities Regulatory Authority;



14        Chance Carter; and Khristine Hall.



15             Members of the staff are Executive Director



16        Melanie Bachman, Siting Analyst Ifeanyi Nwankwo,



17        and Administrative Support Lisa Fontaine.



18             If you have not done so already, I ask



19        everyone to please mute their computer audio or



20        their phones now.



21             This is a continuation of a public hearing



22        that began at 2 p.m. this afternoon.  A copy of



23        the prepared agenda is available on the Council's



24        website, along with the record of this matter, the



25        public hearing notice, instructions for public
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 1        access to the public hearing, and the Council's



 2        citizen guide to siting council procedures.



 3             This hearing is held pursuant to the



 4        provisions of Title 16 of the Connecticut General



 5        Statutes and of the Uniform Administrative



 6        Procedure Act upon an application from Homeland



 7        Towers, LLC, and Cellco partnership, d/b/a,



 8        Verizon Wireless, for a certificate of



 9        environmental compatibility and public need for



10        the construction, maintenance and operation of a



11        telecommunications facility and associated



12        equipment located at 196 East Haddam-Colchester



13        Turnpike, East Haddam, Connecticut.



14             This application was received by the Council



15        on January 24, 2025.  This application is also



16        governed by the Telecommunications Act of 1996,



17        which is administered by the Federal



18        Communications Commission.  This act prohibits the



19        Council from considering health effects of



20        radiofrequency emissions on human health and



21        wildlife to the extent the admissions are from



22        towers within the federal acceptable safe limits



23        standard, which standard is also followed by the



24        State Department of Health.



25             The federal act also prohibits this Council
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 1        from discriminating between and amongst providers



 2        of functionally equivalent services.  This means



 3        that if one carrier already provides service in



 4        another area, other carriers have the right to



 5        compete and provide service in the same area.



 6             The Council's legal notice of the date and



 7        time of this public hearing was published in the



 8        East Haddam News on March 6, 2025.  Upon the



 9        Council's request, the Applicants erected a sign



10        in the vicinity of the proposed site so as to



11        inform the public of the name of the Applicants,



12        the type of facility, the hearing, the public



13        hearing date, and contact information for this



14        Council, which includes our website and phone



15        number.



16             As a reminder, all off-the-record



17        communications with a member of the Council or a



18        member of the Council's staff upon the merits of



19        this application are prohibited by law.



20             This public comment session is reserved for



21        members of the public who signed up to make brief



22        statements.  Their limited appearance statements



23        are not subject to questions from the parties or



24        the Council, and members of the public making



25        statements may not ask questions of the parties or
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 1        the Council.



 2             In accordance with the public hearing notice



 3        and in fairness to everyone who has signed up,



 4        these public statements will be limited to three



 5        minutes.  Please be advised that written comments



 6        may be submitted by any person within 30 days of



 7        this hearing.



 8             And I can tell you from public experience,



 9        through personal experience, three minutes goes by



10        quickly.  However, I do encourage anyone who wants



11        to, to submit a written comment, which is



12        considered given the same weight as oral testimony



13        by this Council.



14             I wish to note that parties and interveners,



15        including their representatives, witnesses and



16        members are not allowed to participate in the



17        public hearing session.  I also wish to note for



18        those who are listening in and for the benefit of



19        your friends and neighbors who are unable to join



20        us for the public comment session, you or they may



21        send written comments to the Council, again,



22        within 30 days of the date hereof by mail or



23        e-mail.



24             Please be advised that any person may be



25        removed from the public comment session at the
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 1        discretion of the Council.  We ask each person



 2        making a public appearance statement in this



 3        proceeding to confine his or her statements to the



 4        subject matter before the Council, and to avoid



 5        unreasonable repetition so that we may hear all of



 6        your concerns from you and your neighbors.  Please



 7        be advised that the Council cannot answer



 8        questions from the public about this proposal.



 9             A verbatim transcript of this hearing will be



10        made and deposited in the East Haddam Town Clerk's



11        office for the convenience of the public.



12             At this time, I request the Applicants make a



13        very brief presentation to the public describing



14        the proposed facility.



15             Mr. Vergati, I believe you are on deck?



16   RAYMOND VERGATI:  Thank you, Madam Chair.



17             Can you hear me okay?



18   THE CHAIR:  Yes, we can.



19   RAYMOND VERGATI:  Good evening, Madam Chair, members of



20        the Council, members of the public.  For the



21        record, my name is Raymond Vergati.  I'm the



22        Regional Manager for Homeland Towers.



23             Homeland Towers, LLC, is a tower developer



24        out of Danbury, Connecticut.  We are simply a



25        company that builds the infrastructure like these
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 1        towers for the likes of Verizon, AT&T, T-Mobile



 2        and DISH Wireless, as well as public safety.



 3        Typically, fire/police/ambulance services



 4        co-locate on our towers as well.



 5             We have filed an application with the



 6        Connecticut Siting Council.  It is Docket Number



 7        530.  I'm here tonight to give a brief overview of



 8        the project description.



 9             On the screen right now in the lower



10        left-hand corner, you see the sheet labeled C-1.



11        For orientation purposes in the top left corner,



12        there's an arrow.  That is a north pointing arrow.



13             The proposed project itself involves the



14        address of 197 East Haddam-Colchester Turnpike.



15        The lot is -- I'm sorry, 196 East



16        Haddam-Colchester Turnpike.  The lot itself is a



17        2.09-acre parcel.  It is currently undeveloped,



18        and we are proposing to site the tower almost in



19        the center of the property.



20             The property layout, as you can see, is a



21        flag layout.  There's an existing driveway that



22        comes in, that's blazed in off of East



23        Haddam-Colchester Turnpike.  That existing



24        driveway has gravel that is roughly 60, 70 feet in



25        length.
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 1             We would extend that driveway and propose an



 2        upgrade to the area for the driveway with an



 3        extension of roughly 350 feet.  The total length



 4        of the access drive to the tower and compound



 5        would be approximately 400 feet.



 6             Following that driveway, you can see a dotted



 7        line labeled ET.  The E stands for electric, the T



 8        stands for telephone.  We trench electric and



 9        telephone to all of our cell sites.



10             In the lower left-hand corner is an enlarged



11        site layout.  The compound itself is a 50 by 60



12        fenced compound.  The fence is an eight-foot-tall,



13        vinyl black chain-link fence.  And the tower is



14        depicted as a round circle kind of offset in the



15        compound.  There would be a twelve-foot gate for



16        access.  The gate would be locked, obviously.



17             We're also proposing some landscaping to the



18        west and south of the proposed compound.  Right



19        now, the landscaping would be hemlock trees,



20        roughly six feet in height, and we're proposing



21        ten of them all together.



22             The tower itself is 155 feet.  It's



23        galvanized.  It's a monopole design.  And if you



24        want to shift over to sheet C-2, I'm happy to talk



25        about -- I'm sorry, A-1.  I'm happy to talk about
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 1        that.



 2             Again, for orientation purposes, on the



 3        right-hand side is a schematic of the tower that



 4        is 155 feet in height.  We show a little bar



 5        coming off the top.  That is a proposed lightning



 6        rod.  The top portion of the tower would be in



 7        conjunction with Verizon Wireless.  They plan to



 8        install nine panel antennas and six remote radio



 9        heads at an antenna centerline of 151 feet.



10             Below Verizon, we show four additional



11        co-locators, such as Verizon -- or below Verizon



12        would be AT&T, T-Mobile, and DISH.  So this



13        particular tower would be designed to accommodate



14        all the existing commercial wireless carriers in



15        the market.



16             To the left of the tower profile, we have the



17        outline of the compound.  Again, the compound is



18        50 by 60, 3,000 square feet.  It is gravel-based.



19        There's a gate coming into it.  Verizon is looking



20        to install a 12 by 20 concrete pad.  They would



21        place their electronics equipment on top of that



22        pad.



23             The fuel source for generation for backup,



24        Verizon is proposing a 50-kW propane generator.



25        To the left, to the west side of the compound,
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 1        you'll see two 500-gallon propane tanks.  In the



 2        event power were to go down, the site would



 3        operate with propane.



 4             Just outside of the compound, to the right



 5        side of the gates, there's a step-down transformer



 6        as well as a meter backboard.  This site would be



 7        designed, again, to accommodate all the commercial



 8        wireless carriers, as well as public safety.



 9             That concludes my presentation for the



10        subject property.



11   THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  Thank you very much,



12        Mr. Vergati.



13             We will now call on Joan Simmons to make a



14        public statement, followed by Scott Jezek.



15             Ms. Simmons, could you please state your name



16        and address for the record?



17             Is Ms. Simmons here?



18



19                          (No response.)



20



21   THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Ms. Simmons, if you come on later,



22        please let us know.



23             We will now move to Scott Jezek, followed by



24        Priscilla Hoover.  Mr. Jezek -- I hope I'm saying



25        your name correctly.  If you could give your name





                                 12

�









 1        and address for the record?



 2   SCOTT JEZEK:  Sure, my name is Scott Jhe-zik



 3        [phonetic], J-e-z-e-k.  I am co-trustee, along



 4        with Attorney Jeanne Messick of the Wilson



 5        Brownell Trust.



 6             I reside, though, at, coincidentally, 89



 7        Lakeside Drive.  And my home, where I live, is



 8        actually depicted in existing view number eight in



 9        the application, up in the upper right-hand



10        corner.  And in existing view number eight, that



11        is the other side, the house on the other side of



12        my property.



13             The Brownell property is a 15-acre conserved



14        site to the East Haddam Land Trust that is



15        immediately adjacent on the west side of the



16        proposed site, only 53 feet from the tower.  We



17        are probably the closest property that is



18        impacted.



19             Mr. Brownell, when he was alive, and many



20        others in the town of East Haddam, have dedicated



21        the past 40 years to conserving property for the



22        watersheds of the Moodus Reservoir and Bashan



23        Lake, the two lakes that were discussed earlier at



24        the hearing today.



25             Conservation easements, development rights,
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 1        restricted ownership to nearly a thousand acres



 2        have already been dedicated for those purposes to



 3        the Town of East Haddam, the State of Connecticut,



 4        and to the East Haddam Land Trust expressly for



 5        purposes of protecting against inappropriate uses



 6        on these properties.



 7             In your record, in Bulk Exhibit Number 2, you



 8        have East Haddam zoning regulations.  And this



 9        property is identified as being in the L zone.



10        The L stands for lake, or lake district, and it is



11        the most severely restricted land use zone in the



12        Town of East Haddam.  And the reason for that is



13        the sensitive environment and concerns about the



14        watersheds of these two lakes.



15             We also have in our plan of conservation and



16        development, dated 2019 to 2029, two questions



17        that were submitted to the public.  There was a



18        statement earlier today that there was no public



19        response, but in the plan of this conservation and



20        development, two questions were posed; what do you



21        like best about East Haddam, and why do you live



22        here?



23             Two thirds of the respondents said they live



24        here because of the rural lifestyle.  The most



25        frequent response afterwards was that people live
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 1        in East Haddam because of the environment and the



 2        outstanding natural resources.  These issues and



 3        concerns of the public are consistent with



 4        Connecticut General Statute 16-50p, which states



 5        that scenic values are a legitimate environmental



 6        impact consideration when you balance, you as the



 7        Siting Council, the need.



 8             With respect to the need for enhanced



 9        cellular service in this area, as I read the



10        application and I know from communication with



11        counsel for it and the Siting Council, that there



12        are apparently five different bandwidths that are



13        proposed, from a low band to a high band.  These



14        different bandwidths can allow for as short as a



15        mile or two of coverage to in excess of 10 or even



16        20 miles.



17             I wonder why we need these bandwidths on this



18        tower when we have as heard -- (inaudible).



19   THE CHAIR:  I'm sorry, sir.  It looks like your time is



20        up.  I apologize.  We are keeping to three



21        minutes, but I encourage you to please submit the



22        full written comments.  Thank you.



23             So, we will move on to Priscilla Hoover.  And



24        after that, it will be Hannah Clow.



25             Ms. Hoover, are you on?
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 1   PRISCILLA HOOVER:  I am on.  Thank you very much.



 2             I live on 173 Bashan Road, which is directly



 3        behind the proposed site.



 4             And really, just kind of going off a little



 5        bit of what Scott Jezek was saying, this is a



 6        residential area.  I feel, and I know a lot of my



 7        neighbors feel that this is something that's more



 8        aligned with an industrial area.



 9             My husband and I sit out at night.  We watch



10        the stars.  We look for shooting stars at night.



11        If this was a tower that would have lights on it,



12        that's going to really impact the scenic value of



13        our backyard.



14             I also read that, you know, that they're



15        looking for improved wireless service.  Honestly,



16        I've had all kinds of wireless providers here.  We



17        don't have any problems with getting any kind of



18        service, given that there are towers in close



19        proximity to where this one is looking to be.



20             And again, getting back to kind of the



21        lights, I would think that even that it's at the



22        155 height, that there would have to be lights



23        because we are in close proximity to Goodspeed



24        Airport.  So, that could certainly impact our



25        ability to look at the night sky naturally.
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 1             And that was really all I had to say.  Thank



 2        you.



 3   THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much, Ms. Hoover.



 4             We will go to Hannah Clow followed by Karen



 5        Murphy.



 6             Ms. Clow, if you are on, could you please



 7        start with your name and address, and proceed?



 8



 9                          (No response.)



10



11   THE CHAIR:  All right.  It looks like Ms. Clow is not



12        here.  We will go to Karen Murphy followed by



13        Nicholas August.



14             Ms. Murphy, are you on?



15   KAREN MURPHY:  Yes, I am.



16   THE CHAIR:  Could you please state your name and



17        address, and then your three minutes?



18   KAREN MURPHY:  And then I will speed read.



19   THE CHAIR:  I know.



20   KAREN MURPHY:  My name is Karen Murphy.  I live at 225



21        East Haddam-Colchester Turnpike just down the road



22        from the site.



23             After attending the last meeting, I am still



24        confused as to what they have determined is a



25        great need to install yet another tower.  I have
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 1        multiple issues with this.



 2             This area is in the midst of considerable



 3        neighboring homes, zoned residential, close to



 4        multiple wetlands and in a lake zone.  As a nearby



 5        resident, I have perfect cell reception.  If I



 6        have perfect cell reception, then there must be a



 7        tower nearby.  Why can't you go off an existing



 8        tower?



 9             Environmental consideration should be taken



10        into account by this Council.  Why put this tower



11        in such close proximity to one of the most



12        environmentally pristine lakes left in



13        Connecticut, near a reservoir with undeveloped,



14        unobstructed and protected views from almost every



15        part of it, that can be seen from one of the most



16        beautiful protected forever farms, located on



17        hundreds of acres clear down to the water?  You



18        must know how rare that is in this state.



19             Why haven't they reconsidered any of the



20        other options they discussed at the meeting?  Why



21        couldn't they put it on a municipality property if



22        they actually have to build one?



23             They said there was a need in our lakes or



24        around the lake area.  A good portion of the



25        people that live on the lakes are seasonal
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 1        residents only.  Many people I've spoken to said



 2        they would rather have spotty coverage or none



 3        than see that tower put up.  Putting up a tower at



 4        the transfer station would sure cover this area,



 5        and they are already raising the tower on Mount



 6        Parnassus Road, and that should cover this area as



 7        well.



 8             After seeing a balloon rise 150 feet in that



 9        spot last week by someone who was a participant in



10        this afternoon's meeting today, it was very



11        informative of exactly what an impact the



12        structure of that height would have.  Some of the



13        pictures taken that morning show just how visible



14        that tower would be.  Why would you choose a spot



15        that would spoil the view from two of our most



16        treasured assets here in town?



17             East Haddam depends heavily, heavily on



18        tourism, and both of these lakes are very



19        important assets to the Town.  Our Town puts much



20        stock in conservation, preserving its resources,



21        open spaces.  And like Scott said, have spent tens



22        of millions of dollars over the last few decades



23        in the process.  I can think of no worse place to



24        install this.



25             I'm sure that cost and profit was your number
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 1        one priority, and I expect that was the cheapest



 2        place to locate it.  I would hope for the sake of



 3        our Town that you will come up with a less



 4        intrusive and environmentally responsible



 5        location.



 6             Thank you.



 7   THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much, Ms. Murphy.



 8             And so, we will move on.  Is Nicholas August



 9        on, please?  Nicholas August?



10



11                          (No response.)



12



13   THE CHAIR:  All right.  So, we will move on to Jody



14        Lissiano, Lissano.  I'm probably mispronouncing



15        your name, but.



16   JODI LISITANO:  Hello, can you hear me?



17   THE CHAIR:  Yes, we can.  Thank you very much.



18             Could you please state your name and address



19        for the record, please?  And then your three



20        minutes.



21   JODI LISITANO:  Jodi Lisitano.  I live at 23 Daniels



22        Road, East Haddam.



23             This cell tower probably will not affect me



24        with sight.  I will not see it from my house, but



25        I am very concerned about the frequencies that
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 1        this cell tower will admit, and this is being



 2        hidden from the entire industry.



 3             It's very upsetting.  I'm trying to be



 4        non-emotional, but there are many lawsuits in



 5        Pittsville -- Pittsfield, Massachusetts.  There's



 6        a man that died.  The frequencies mess with our



 7        cells.  Our bodies run on frequencies.  The bees,



 8        there are less bees from all these cell towers.



 9             There are microwave hops.  There are 5G hops.



10        I have -- I sent Irene Haines, our First



11        Selectwoman, all the articles that RFK, Jr., has



12        submitted from Children's Health Defense.  The



13        biggest thing is there are many studies that are



14        being hidden -- I think it's called FCC.  And you



15        can see the studies if people look them up.



16             I agree with everything Scott Jezek said.  I



17        agree with everything Pinky Murphy said.  Those



18        are fantastic points, but people do not know what



19        is happening to the health of others.  All around



20        our town we have mental health awareness.  What do



21        you think frequencies do to the body?  They are



22        hurting mental health.  They are hurting our



23        health.



24             There's lawsuits of people having heart



25        attacks that are linked to these cell towers.
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 1        They're putting them up in municipal buildings



 2        right near schools.  Children are being affected



 3        by this.  We cannot have people not understand



 4        what a health hazard this is.  I wish I was more.



 5        I wish I could talk a little bit better on this.



 6        There's the death of Rich Farver, and it was



 7        connected to cell tower in Pittsfield.



 8             And the FOIA that nobody -- nobody cares.



 9        It's called cell tower radiation.  It's linked to



10        genetic changes.  It's linked to our DNA.  It's



11        changing our DNA, and these microwave hops are



12        very bad.  They are bad for the fish in Bashan



13        Lake.  They are bad for the fish in all the lakes



14        in our town.



15             We have more lakes than any other town.  This



16        is the eighth largest land town in Connecticut,



17        and everybody is here for -- (inaudible).



18   THE CHAIR:  Thank you, Ms. Lisitano.  And again, I



19        encourage you to submit written comments if you



20        feel like you were not able to say everything you



21        wanted to say in the three minutes.



22             I'm just going to go back and make sure some



23        folks who were not on when I called their names



24        have not since joined us.



25             Joan Simmons?  Hannah Clow?  Nicholas August?
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 1                          (No response.)



 2



 3   THE CHAIR:  All right.  The Council announces it will



 4        continue the evidentiary session of this public



 5        hearing on Tuesday, May 20, 2025, at 2 p.m. via



 6        Zoom remote conferencing.



 7             A copy of the agenda for the continued



 8        evidentiary hearing session will be available on



 9        the Council's website, along with a record of this



10        matter, instructions for public access to the



11        evidentiary hearing session, and the Council's



12        citizen guide to siting council procedures.



13             Please note that anyone who has not become a



14        party or intervener, but who desires to make his



15        or her views known to the Council may file written



16        statements with the Council until the public



17        comment hearing closes.



18             Again, I thank the many of you who came out



19        tonight to make statements and to listen.



20             Copies of this transcript of this hearing



21        will be filed in the East Haddam Town Clerk's



22        office.



23             I declare this hearing adjourned and thank



24        you for your participation.



25   PRISCILLA HOOVER:  Before you go, can you just repeat
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 1        that continuance date, please?



 2   THE CHAIR:  Yes, certainly.  May 20th at 2 p.m.



 3             Thank you.  This meeting is adjourned.



 4



 5                         (End: 6:54 p.m.)



 6
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 1                            CERTIFICATE



 2
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